MINUTES OF THE WORK SESSION OF MAYOR AND COUNCIL OF THE BOROUGH OF STONE HARBOR HELD IN THE MUNICIPAL BUILDING, October 5, 2021
* * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * *

The meeting was called to order by Mayor Davies-Dunhour at 4:30 p.m.

 

ROLL CALL                                                PRESENT
Councilmembers

Judith M. Davies-Dunhour, Mayor

Robin Casper 
Suzanne C. Stanford, Borough Clerk

Jennifer Gensemer

Marcus Karavan, Solicitor 


Frank Dallahan    
Robert Smith, Borough Administrator 
Reese Moore
James Craft, CFO 

 

Charles Krafczek  






Ray Parzych 
FOR THE RECORD, THIS WORK SESSION WAS HELD VIA VIDEO/TELEPHONE CONFERENCE IN A ZOOM FORMAT
Mayor Davies-Dunhour announced that the meeting was now open. Adequate notice of the meeting was provided by posting a copy of the time and place on the Municipal Clerk’s bulletin board and mailing a copy of same to the Press and the Cape May County Herald on January 9, 2021.

SALUTE TO THE FLAG

Mayor - For the record this meeting is broadcasted via Zoom format.

A & F – Councilmember Krafczek – 

Mark Senior – Health Insurance 2022 Plan Mark Senior from Marsh & McLennan gave a summary of the proposed 2022 Plan Renewal to Council. He explained the differences between the NJ SHBP Direct 2030 and the proposed projected cost of the Direct 2035 plan.  He also explained the HRA adjustment consideration for 2022.  Renewals are due during the month of October. Administrator said next week we will meet with Union Representatives to say this is the direction we plan on taking and we want your feedback and are willing to negotiate in good faith. The whole objective of this proposal is to reduce costs to the Borough. We are able to reduce our costs and at the same time reduce the employees cost because health care is partially funded by payroll deductions. It would be a negotiated process.  Administrator said what is being offered here is substantially similar under the terms of the collective bargaining agreements. This is something that can be contractually imposed because it is contractually similar or equal.  
Administrator – looking for authority on behalf of Mayor and Council to proceed with the imposition of this conditioned upon our Labor Attorney saying that it is in alinement with the contracts. With that we will be able to negotiate some of the issues with the HRA. He would like authority for a Resolution that this is the program that we are going to move to, except for an objection by Labor Counsel. The only thing for discussion would be the HRA rollover. Mayor and Council ok with this plan.  Resolution will be prepared for the October 19th meeting. 
Engineer
Capital Projects

1.
Beach Patrol Building 
· The bid has been awarded to Aliano Brothers General Contractors, Inc. in the amount of $2,822,490.00.

· The existing beach patrol building has been demolished and the contractor is scheduled to drive piling the week of October 4, 2021.

2.
2020 Utility and Road Program
· The bid opening was September 10th and the apparent low bidder is Fred M. Schiavone Construction, Inc., P.O. Box 416, Malaga, NJ 08328, in the amount of $3,315,522.55.
· All work has been completed on 104th Street, 106th Street, 108th Street and paddle tennis courts. 
· The contractor has remobilized to the Borough and is currently working on 102nd Street.  All curb and gutters have been removed.  On 103rd Street from First Avenue to the Beach, all curb and driveways have been removed and the contractor is installing water main.  
3.
111th Street and 114th Street Beach Outfall Elimination
· Survey of this project has been completed and we are currently in the permitting and design phase. 

· We have obtained the certified property owner list from the Tax Assessor to complete the NJDEP public noticing as required for the permitting process.  

· The NJDEP CAFRA permit is scheduled to be filed early August.

· The project plans have been designed in coordination with the Villa Maria site improvements.

4.
Storm Sewer and Flood Mitigation Master Plan
· The draft report is completed, has been transmitted to the Borough and we had a final review with the Borough on May 27th.

· Based on the input received by the Borough, we anticipate finalizing the plan in October, 2021. 

5.
2021 Utility and Road Program
· The bid opening was September 29th and the apparent low bidder is Fred M. Schiavone Construction, Inc., P.O. Box 416, Malaga, NJ 08328, in the amount of $2,678,044.00 for the Base Bid and $3,557,106.50 Alternate Bid “A.”
6.
Third Avenue Sanitary Sewer and Watermain Improvements
· We are currently working on the design of the sanitary sewer and watermain 

replacement.

· Construction for this project is being reviewed for Fall 2022.

7.
Water Meter Replacement - Readvertised
· Our office has recently been authorized to prepare new bid documents for a readvertised public bid.
8.
114th Street Sanitary Sewer Pump Station Replacement
· The Utilities Committee and Natural Resources Committee have agreed on the configuration and aesthetic details of the project.

· The major components of the pump station (pumps and prefabricated pump station) have been approved by Borough Council and are on order.

· The design and specifications are being finalized for presentation to potential qualified contractors.

Grants

1.
FY 2022 NJDOT Municipal Aid Program
· The NJDOT has announced that they are accepting State Aid applications for Roadways, Bikeways, Pedestrian, Safe Streets to Transit and Transit Village projects.

· The grant application deadline is July 1, 2021.

· The Borough has selected to submit for the Reconstruction of 122nd Street for this opportunity.  The grant application was successfully submitted to the NJDOT on June 1st. 
2.
Cape May County Open Space Board – Coastal Enhancement Project Grant Application
· The application was successfully submitted to the CMCOSP for the December 15, 2020 deadline.

· The project was presented to the CMCOSB on March 23, 2021 and was favorably received.

· On May 11th, the CMCOSB presented the project to the Cape May County Board of Commissioners and recommended that the project be funded with a grant in the amount of $1,780,000.00.

· The project is current in the public comment phase and could become official in July 2021.

3.
FY2021 FEMA BRIC Program
· Funding is available for municipalities for proactive investment in community resilience against flooding. 

· Our office is currently working with Rutala Associates to provide the necessary engineering report to support the grant application.

Construction & Zoning – Court & Linden Lane Ordinance – Paul Kates, Ray Poudrier

 Mayor said they will be passing out a visual concerning base flood elevations and existing and proposed profiles concerning the proposed Zone “D”.  Ray reported 55 Stone Court, down toward Third Avenue grade starts at 8 ft. 15 Weber Court is 9.3 ft. Grade goes up going from Third up towards Second.  The drawing shows an existing profile on the numbered streets (Zone C) and existing profile on the Court Streets (Zone C) and the proposed profile on the Court streets (Zone D).  This shows how high the structures will be. 
Mayor – explained right now the only areas that do not have the 11 ft. design flood in the Ordinance is the Courts and that’s it. Within the new Ordinance, the Courts would then conform with the rest of the town with design flood. (residential zones) 

Paul Kates – in the Ordinance we have removed the reference to Uplands and FAR and now we will reference the lot area similar to the rest of the Borough.  Should be ready to move forward in the near future. Possible introduction at the next meeting, October 19th. 
Construction Report – construction has picked up for the month of September. 39 DCA permits, 20 zoning permits, CTT’s back to normal, 12 last month. Pilings going in for the Beach Patrol Building, pilings being driven at Villa Maria.    
Tax Collector – All 2020 delinquencies were paid prior to Tax Sale, so the Tax Sale today was cancelled. Last time that happened was 2013. No liens in the Borough also. 

Tax Assessor – September, 20 deed, 13 cash sales. 18 active listings, 31 under contract all but 1 due to settle before the end of the year.  Added Assessments $49,985,000. 

Borough Clerk – no report    
CFO – Everyone working on 2022 budgets, next week we have our Ban Sale on October 16th. 
Administrator – no report
PUBLIC WORKS – Councilmember Parzych – 



  Parking Meters are wrapped with recyclable plastic for the 



winter

· Meters where sent out last winter to be refurbished and electronic insides have been left in the meters.  The plastic will protect the electronics as well as the housings.

· Bulk Abatement pick up begins on Tuesday October12th.  The Borough is closed Monday and regular trash as well as bulk will be delayed by one day.

· Solid Waste is working on the winter schedule

· Clean Communities Project was conducted with the help of the American Legion.  The area around the Bird Sanctuary was cleaned up of several bags of trash.

· The generator located in the Water Tower lot and behind the Chamber of Commerce 

· The generator has been painted a light cream color to blend in with the rest of the buildings around it.

· Water & Sewer crew is reading water meters.

· Thanks to our summer seasonal employees.  

· It has been a very challenging season and we thank them for their hard work.

Councilmember Parzych – 3 bulkheads in town, street ends that are badly leaking, 93rd 82nd and 83rd fishing pier. We need to see what we can do about them, to try and fix them. We need to plan to attack this problem. Grant, how quickly can we evaluate the problem and get approvals from FEMA. 

Councilmember Parzych – you have to look at these 3 and come up with some kind of a plan going forward.  

UTILITY REPORT – Councilmember Moore – Ordinance – Water Rate Changes

Review the 2022 water and sewer rates. No change for minimum charges. As far as the sanitary sewer, no change in quarterly service charge.  There is a change in the volume charge going from $3. 75 to $4.50 per 1,000 gallons.   Another change is the rate for excess sewer, the rate for all sewer furnished in excess of the quarterly gallon allowance will be $2.25 for each addition 1,000 gallons or any part thereof.  If Council is in agreement we will introduce the Ordinance at the next Council meeting.  
DISCUSSION:
1. Change Meeting Date – Mayor – November 16th Council Meeting – date will be the same as the beginning of the League of Municipalities. Employees often attend, but on the the first day of Convention, we have Council. Propose to change that Council meeting date to Monday, November 15th. Council agreed, Borough Clerk will advertise the change. 
2. Special Event – SH School – Tourism Director – Stone Harbor School PTC – Use Recreation Areas, 81st street for a Halloween Carnival, Friday, October 29th. 4:30 – 7:30. Stations of carnival games, pizza party. They will set up and take down. Application circulated and approved. Will be on the agenda October 19th. 
3. Ordinance – Prohibit Private Events on Borough Property – Mayor – have had requests to put tents on Borough property and have larger events, private events using Borough property. One we discussed at length and they withdrew their application. Second one was approved. They come up from time to time. We need to consider the liability of having such events on public property, can’t pick and choose which ones we approve to have a private event on a public street.  It would be prudent to put an Ordinance in place that simply states you cannot have private events on public property, and not allow such events in the future. 
Councilmember Gensemer – when we received the application from Mrs. Gorelik there were pictures of 4 separate events included in her application of events that had taken place on the street. One was the hospital, put up a tent in the beach block between two houses, they closed the street.  Mayor just because we saw pictures doesn’t mean it was an approved event. 

Councilmember Gensemer – concerned about the amount of block parties taking place without a special event permit. Create a public safety issue, they are happening in the beach block.. When she asked how they happen, she was told they just call the police department and tell them we are having it and then they block off the street. We should encourage people if they want to get together and celebrate being neighbors, we create a safe way to do that. 

Mayor - not how the Police Department operates, they say that happens, doesn’t necessarily mean it happens. Streets are full, parking at a premium, and we start to allow tents, seems we open up a Pandora’s box for large parties on public streets. 
Councilmember Parzych – We would like to permit them, but not as easy as it sounds. Perhaps maybe in the off-season with a permit process. Can’t have them just pop-up. We can support Borough sponsored events, Chamber, etc. 

Councilmember Krafczek – supports an Ordinance that makes it clear. We are part of the JIF because we are a responsible Borough. If they are in the street and someone splits their head open in a public right of way, we are getting sued.  From a pure labiality standpoint let’s not get into the business of putting parties in our streets. Too much exposure. Would not like to see the Borough go down that road. Also you put people in awkward positions by having to say yes, when they really don’t want to agree with having such a party. 




Work Session, October 5, 2021
Councilmember Dallahan- Gorelik party using section of street going back to the Bay. Not a traveled street, have no problem using space like that anywhere in the Borough for a gathering. But you have to have a limitation of number of people.

Councilmember Moore – perhaps look at the rules we have and see if we need to fine tune those rules, rather than totally prohibit it. 

Councilmember Casper – agrees with the Mayor and Councilmember Krafczek, something we should avoid and it will become as issue. 
Councilmember Parzych – We are talking about something going forward here. What we will allow going forward. First we talk to the Police Chief. If we propose and pass an Ordinance prohibiting these parties, make sure it gets enforced.  End of discussion and of the problem. 

Mayor – like to see a Draft of an Ordinance, bring it forward for vote, have a public hearing, and see what people think. Charge Administrator and Solicitor with crafting an Ordinance to bring forward. 

4. Resolution – Memorial Benches – We continued the program. Some are at the 10 year mark, need to discuss that. Fee has been raised from $1,600 to $2,000. Once 10 years is up, what happens? Notify the people, pay another $2,000, reduced fee, remove the bench, the Borough removes the bench?   Councilmember Dallahan, we can do nothing, leave them where they are, allow the rest of the benches to be placed and then they all just stay. The program will end when we are full and the application will be taken off the website.

That the Work Session Meeting of Mayor and Council be adjourned at   6:30 p.m.
 Vote




6 Councilmembers
AYE
APPROVED___________________________________, 2021
_____________________________________________, Mayor

ATTEST______________________________________, Borough Clerk
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